The Rise of Unregulated Convenience Care

Convenience care clinics, including *urgent care centers* (UCCs) and retail health clinics, have seen increasing popularity and attention in recent years. As the number of UCCs and retail health clinics in the U.S., as well as the number of patients they serve, grow, some experts have called for stronger state regulation and oversight in order to ensure that these convenience care centers are providing access to all, including vulnerable communities, without discrimination.

During the COVID-19 public health emergency (PHE), UCCs and retail health clinics have been central providers of COVID-19 testing and are likely to play an important role in COVID-19 vaccination. In fact, CVS Health alone gave out 6 million tests in the first six months of the COVID-19 PHE.² A large proportion approximately 70% - of those tests were given to new CVS Health patients, an indication of the massive influx of business that these centers have seen because of the PHE.³ The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) further broadened the list of acceptable ambulance destinations to include UCCs during the pandemic.⁴ This regulatory change allowed for patients to be brought to UCCs, among other alternative destinations, in the event that transporting a patient to a hospital emergency room was not medically appropriate because of the conditions in that hospital.⁵

Even before the PHE, however, these convenience care clinics were growing at high rates. Only 700 retail health clinics existed in 2013, compared with more than 2,700 in 2019 (a nearly 286% increase); similarly, the number of UCCs increased from 6,100 in 2013 to 9,616 by late 2019 (about a 58% increase). Additionally, in 2019, UCCs generated nearly \$28 billion in revenue. The growth in UCCs has been partially attributed to a better work-life balance for physicians, as urgent care work comes with no on-call scheduling or night or weekend shifts. Patients also do not expect, or make appointments, to see particular physicians at a UCC, meaning that physicians are not expected to work during any off hours.

Demand for convenience care services has also increased because of the cost-saving benefits and efficiency of these clinics. ¹⁰ Reducing the burden of health costs has become a strong focus over the past several years, as national health expenditures continue to increase year after year. ¹¹ Studies have shown, in fact, that UCCs may

be up to ten times less expensive on average, even for patients who receive the same diagnosis. ¹² A growing number of consumers on high-deductible insurance plans has also likely contributed to the rise of cheaper options like retail health clinics or UCCs. ¹³ Further, fewer Americans have a primary care provider, and these clinics may provide a desired alternative for affordable care for those individuals. ¹⁴ Beyond affordability, retail health centers and UCCs are more convenient, with 70% of patients waiting less than 20 minutes at UCCs and nearly 94% being served within 30 minutes. ¹⁵ By contrast, patients admitted to a hospital wait over 100 minutes for a hospital room on average. ¹⁶

Though they have existed for many years, UCCs present unique challenges to regulators. Because these enterprises can range from a single office, to practices integrated with a hospital or multi-specialty groups, to an extension of a physician office, the size, reach, and needed infrastructure vary greatly from clinic to clinic.¹⁷ In 2015, most state regulations in place for UCCs focused primarily on defining urgent care via naming conventions, included services, and accreditation standards. 18 Still, as of the date of publication, most states do not issue facility licenses for convenience care entities, with these centers instead operating under an individual physician's license or hospital license. 19 Only five states currently issue licenses to UCCs, with five additional states issuing licenses only in certain cases.²⁰ This lack of regulation means that there is often no charity care policy offered to consumers, so patients whose insurance is not accepted may receive unexpected medical bills.²¹ Further, there is concern about restrictions on reproductive and sexual health services and coverage at centers operated by health systems with religious affiliations, as well as equitable access, as convenience care centers are still largely absent from low-income areas and instead populate areas with higher rates of private insurance coverage.²²

With the recently-passed legislation that provides more protections from surprise billing (which bill takes effect in 2022)²³ and the increased attention given to convenience health centers as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, it is likely that regulation in this industry will be addressed in the coming years. Some advocates suggest that state *certificate of need* (CON) programs be updated to include UCCs and retail clinics as a way to

ensure that these entities are equitably distributed to meet the needs of all individuals in a given community.²⁴ What future regulatory processes around these clinics looks remains to be seen, but encouraging nondiscrimination policies, continuum of coordination with other health services, and equitable services to low-income neighborhoods are top priority

for regulation advocates. 25 Providers who would consider entering the area of convenience care, in order to provide more time- and cost-effective care to their patients will want to stay abreast of any new regulatory developments that are likely to affect UCCs and retail health clinics in the near future.

- "Making "Convenient Care" the Right Care for All: Improving State Oversight of Urgent Care Centers and Retail Health Clinics" By Tess Solomon, Kelly Jo Popkin, Amy Chen, Lois Uttley, and Susannah Baruch, National Health Law Program, March 31, 2021, available at: https://healthlaw.org/resource/making-convenient-care-the-right
 - care-for-all-improving-state-oversight-of-urgent-care-centersand-retail-health-clinics/ (Accessed 4/1/21).
- 3 Ibid.
- "CMS: URGENT CARE CENTERS ARE OK AS DESTINATIONS FOR AMBULANCE TRANSPORT DURING PANDEMIC" The Journal of Urgent Care Medicine, https://www.jucm.com/cms-urgent-care-centers-are-ok-asdestinations-for-ambulance-transport-during-pandemic/ (Accessed 4/1/21).
- 5 Ibid.
- Solomon, Popkin, Chen, Uttley, and Baruch, March 31, 2021; "Now more than 9,000 urgent care centers in the U.S., industry report says" By Joanne Finnegan, Fierce Healthcare, February 26, 2020, https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/practices/nowmore-than-9-000-urgent-care-centers-u-s-industry-report-says (Accessed 4/1/21).
- "Industry Report OD5458: Urgent Care Centers" By Anna Miller, IBISWorld, November 2019, p. 8
- "What's behind the growth of urgent care clinics?" By Cheryl Alkon, Medical Economics, August 29, 2018, https://www.medicaleconomics.com/view/whats-behind-growthurgent-care-clinics (Accessed 4/1/21).
- Ibid.
- 10 "How the growth of the urgent care industry business model is changing the healthcare market in 2021" By Shelagh Dolan, Business Insider, January 29, 2021, https://www.businessinsider.com/urgent-care-industry-trends (Accessed 4/1/21).

- "National Health Care Spending In 2019: Steady Growth For The Fourth Consecutive Year" By Anne B. Martin, Micah Hartman, David Lassman, and Aaron Catlin, Health Affairs, Vol. 40, No. 1 (December 16, 2020), https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.02022 (Accessed 4/1/21).
- Dolan, January 29, 2021.
- Alkon, August 29, 2018. 13
- "Declining numbers of Americans have a primary care provider" By Linda Carroll, Reuters, December 16, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-pcp-trends/decliningnumbers-of-americans-have-a-primary-care-provideridUSKBN1YK1Z4 (Accessed 4/1/21).
- 15 Dolan, January 29, 2021.
- "10 States With the Longest Emergency Room Waits" By Casey Leins, U.S. News, March 17, 2020, https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/articles/2020-03-17/10-states-with-the-longest-emergency-room-wait-times (Accessed 4/1/21).
- "STATES GRAPPLE WITH THEIR OWN REGULATORY APPROACH TO URGENT CARE" By Alan A. Ayers, The Journal of Urgent Care Medicine, https://www.jucm.com/statesgrapple-with-their-own-regulatory-approach-to-urgent-care/ (Accessed 4/1/21).
- Solomon, Popkin, Chen, Uttley, and Baruch, March 31, 2021. 19 20
- Ibid. 21 Ibid.
- 22 Ibid.
- 23 "Surprise Medical Bills: New Protections for Consumers Take Effect in 2022" Kaiser Family Foundation, February 4, 2021, https://www.kff.org/private-insurance/fact-sheet/surprisemedical-bills-new-protections-for-consumers-take-effect-in-2022/ (Accessed 4/1/21).
- Solomon, Popkin, Chen, Uttley, and Baruch, March 31, 2021
- 25 Ibid.





(800)FYI - VALU

Providing Solutions in the Era of Healthcare Reform

Founded in 1993, HCC is a nationally recognized healthcare economic financial consulting firm

- HCC Home
- Firm Profile
- HCC Services
- HCC Experts
- Clients & Projects
- HCC News
- Upcoming Events
- Contact Us
- Email Us

HCC Services

- Valuation Consulting
- <u>Commercial</u> <u>Reasonableness</u> Opinions
- Commercial Payor Reimbursement Benchmarking
- <u>Litigation Support & Expert Witness</u>
- <u>Financial Feasibility</u> Analysis & Modeling
- <u>Intermediary</u> <u>Services</u>
- Certificate of Need
- ACO Value Metrics& Capital Formation
- Strategic Consulting
- <u>Industry Research</u> <u>Services</u>



Todd A. Zigrang, MBA, MHA, CVA, ASA, FACHE, is the President of HEALTH CAPITAL CONSULTANTS (HCC), where he focuses on the areas of valuation and financial analysis for hospitals, physician practices, and other healthcare enterprises. Mr. Zigrang has over 25 years of experience providing valuation, financial, transaction and strategic advisory services nationwide in over 2,000 transactions and joint ventures. Mr. Zigrang is also considered an expert in the field of healthcare compensation for physicians, executives and other professionals.

Mr. Zigrang is the co-author of "*The Adviser's Guide to Healthcare – 2nd Edition*" [2015 – AICPA], numerous chapters in legal treatises and anthologies, and peer-reviewed and industry articles such as: *The Accountant's Business Manual* (AICPA); *Valuing Professional Practices and Licenses* (Aspen Publishers); *Valuation Strategies; Business Appraisal Practice*; and, *NACVA QuickRead*. In addition to his contributions as an author, Mr. Zigrang has served as faculty before professional and trade associations such as the American Society of Appraisers (ASA); American Health Lawyers Associate (AHLA); the American Bar Association (ABA); the National Association of Certified Valuators and Analysts (NACVA); Physician Hospitals of America (PHA); the Institute of Business Appraisers (IBA); the Healthcare Financial Management Association (HFMA); and, the CPA Leadership Institute.

Mr. Zigrang holds a Master of Science in Health Administration (MHA) and a Master of Business Administration (MBA) from the University of Missouri at Columbia. He is a Fellow of the American College of Healthcare Executives (FACHE) and holds the Accredited Senior Appraiser (ASA) designation from the American Society of Appraisers, where he has served as President of the St. Louis Chapter, and is current Chair of the ASA Healthcare Special Interest Group (HSIG).



Jessica L. Bailey-Wheaton, Esq., is Senior Vice President and General Counsel of HCC, where she conducts project management and consulting services related to the impact of both federal and state regulations on healthcare exempt organization transactions, and provides research services necessary to support certified opinions of value related to the Fair Market Value and Commercial Reasonableness of transactions related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services.

She serves on the editorial boards of NACVA's The Value Examiner and of the American Health Lawyers Association's (AHLA's) Journal of Health & Life Sciences Law. Additionally, she is the current Chair of the American Bar Association's (ABA) Young Lawyers Division (YLD) Health Law Committee and the YLD Liaison for the ABA Health Law Section's Membership Committee. She has previously presented before the ABA, NACVA, and the National Society of Certified Healthcare Business Consultants (NSCHBC).

Ms. Bailey-Wheaton is a member of the Missouri and Illinois Bars and holds a J.D., with a concentration in Health Law, from Saint Louis University School of Law, where she served as Fall Managing Editor for the Journal of Health Law & Policy.



Daniel J. Chen, MSF, CVA, focuses on developing Fair Market Value and Commercial Reasonableness opinions related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services. In addition he prepares, reviews and analyzes forecasted and pro forma financial statements to determine the most probable future net economic benefit related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services and applies utilization demand and reimbursement trends to project professional medical revenue streams and ancillary services and technical component (ASTC) revenue streams. Mr. Chen holds the Certified Valuation Analyst

(CVA) designation from NACVA.



Janvi R. Shah, MSF, serves as Senior Financial Analyst of HCC. Mrs. Shah holds a M.S. in Finance from Washington University Saint Louis. She develops fair market value and commercial reasonableness opinions related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services. In addition he prepares, reviews and analyzes forecasted and pro forma financial statements to determine the most probable future net economic benefit related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services and applies utilization demand and reimbursement trends to project professional medical revenue streams

and ancillary services and technical component (ASTC) revenue streams.